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When the troops entered Baghdad, each of them alighted in his pavilion, whilst El Abbas encamped apart in a place near the Tigris and commanded
to slaughter for the troops, each day, that which should suffice them of oxen and sheep and bake them bread and spread the tables. So the folk
ceased not to come to him and eat of his banquet. Moreover, all the people of the country came to him with presents and rarities and he requited
them many times the like of their gifts, so that the lands were filled with his tidings and the report of him was bruited abroad among the folk of the
deserts and the cities..So saying, he turned away from him and Saad fared on to the palace, where he found all the suite in attendance on the king
and recounting to him that which had betided them with El Abbas. Quoth the king, "Where is he?" And they answered, "He is with the Amir Saad."
[So, when the latter entered], the king [looked, but] found none with him; and Saad, seeing that he hankered after the youth, cried out to him,
saying, "God prolong the king's days! Indeed, he refuseth to present himself before thee, without leave or commandment." "O Saad," asked the
king, "whence cometh this man?" And the Amir answered, "O my lord, I know not; but he is a youth fair of favour, lovesome of aspect,
accomplished in discourse, goodly of repartee, and valour shineth from between his eyes.".Seventh Officer's Story, The, ii. 150..? ? ? ? ? Thou
taught'st me what I cannot bear; afflicted sore am I; Yea, thou hast wasted me away with rigour and despite..Therewithal El Abbas smiled and her
verses pleased him. Then he bade the fourth damsel come forward and sing. Now she was from the land of Morocco and her name was Belekhsha.
So she came forward and taking the lute and the psaltery, tightened the strings thereof and smote thereon in many modes; then returned to the first
mode and improvising, sang the following verses:.144. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh dclxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the
morn, Before me nor after she wins it, I ween..One day, I changed my clothes and putting money in my sleeve, sallied forth to explore the holes
and corners of this city, and as I was going about, I saw a handsome house. Its goodliness pleased me; so I stood looking on it, and behold, a lovely
woman [at the lattice]. When she saw me, she made haste and descended, whilst I abode confounded. Then I betook myself to a tailor there and
questioned him of the house and to whom it belonged. Quoth he, "It belongeth to such an one the notary, may God curse him!" "Is he her father?"
asked I; [and he replied, "Yes."] So I repaired in haste to a man, with whom I had been used to deposit my goods for sale, and told him that I
desired to gain access to such an one the notary. Accordingly he assembled his friends and we betook ourselves to the notary's house. When we
came in to him, we saluted him and sat with him, and I said to him, "I come to thee as a suitor, desiring the hand of thy daughter in marriage."
Quoth he, "I have no daughter befitting this man." And I rejoined, "God aid thee! My desire is for thee and not for her." (213) But he still refused
and his friends said to him, "This is an honourable man and thine equal in estate, and it is not lawful to thee that thou hinder the girl of her fortune."
Quoth he to them, "Verily, my daughter whom ye seek is passing foul-favoured and in her are all blameworthy qualities." And I said, "I accept her,
though she be as thou sayest." Then said the folk, "Extolled be the perfection of God! A truce to talk! [The thing is settled;] so say the word, how
much wilt thou have [to her dowry]?" Quoth he, "I must have four thousand dinars." And I said, "Hearkening and obedience.".? ? ? ? ? They left me
and content forthright forsook my heart,.One day the Commander of the Faithful bade bring him to the presence; so his slave-girl changed his
raiment and clothing him in sumptuous apparel, mounted him on the mule. Then he rode to the palace and presenting himself before the Khalif,
saluted him with the goodliest of salutations and bespoke him with eloquent and deep-thoughted speech. When Er Reshid saw him, he marvelled at
the goodliness of his favour and his eloquence and the readiness of his speech and enquiring of him, was told that he was Sitt el Milah's lord;
whereupon quoth he, "Indeed, she is excusable in her love for him, and if we had put her to death unrighteously, as we were minded to do, her
blood would have been upon our heads." Then he turned to the young man and entering into discourse with him, found him well bred, intelligent,
quick of wit and apprehension, generous, pleasant, elegant, erudite. So he loved him with an exceeding love and questioned him of his native city
and of his father and of the manner of his journey to Baghdad. Noureddin acquainted him with that which he would know in the goodliest of words
and with the concisest of expressions; and the Khalif said to him, "And where hast thou been absent all this while? Indeed, we sent after thee to
Damascus and Mosul and other the towns, but lit on no tidings of thee." "O my lord," answered the young man, "there betided thy slave in thy city
that which never yet betided any." And he acquainted him with his case from first to last and told him that which had befallen him of evil [from El
Muradi and his crew]..? ? ? ? ? b. Bakoun's Story of the Hashish-Eater cxliii.? ? ? ? ? Thou left'st unto me, after thee, languor and carefulness; I
lived a life wherein no jot of sweetness I espied..? ? ? ? ? A moon is my love, in a robe of loveliness proudly arrayed, And the splendours of
new-broken day from his cheeks and his forehead shine clear..Now the merchant and his wife had taken up their abode in a city in the land whereof
their [other] son was king, and when the boy [whom they had found] grew up, his father assigned unto him merchandise, so he might travel
therewith. So he set out and entered the city wherein his brother was king. News reached the latter that there was a merchant come thither with
merchandise befitting kings. So he sent for him and the young merchant obeyed the summons and going in to him, sat down before him. Neither of
them knew the other; but blood stirred between them and the king said to the young merchant, 'I desire of thee that thou abide with me and I will
exalt thy station and give thee all that thou desirest and cravest.' So he abode with him awhile, quitting him not; and when he saw that he would not
suffer him to depart from him, he sent to his father and mother and bade them remove thither to him. So they addressed them to remove to that
island, and their son increased still in honour with the king, albeit he knew not that he was his brother..? ? ? ? ? Compared with thine enjoyment,
the hardest things are light To win and all things distant draw near and easy be..Accordingly, Shefikeh went out and repairing to the nurse's house,
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found her clad in apparel other (100) than that which she had been wont to wear aforetime. So she saluted her and said to her, "Whence hadst thou
this dress, than which there is no goodlier?" "O Shefikeh," answered the nurse, "thou deemest that I have gotten (101) no good save of thy mistress;
but, by Allah, had I endeavoured for her destruction, I had done [that which was my right], for that she did with me what thou knowest (102) and
bade the eunuch beat me, without offence of me committed; wherefore do thou tell her that he, on whose behalf I bestirred myself with her, hath
made me quit of her and her humours, for that he hath clad me in this habit and given me two hundred and fifty dinars and promised me the like
thereof every year and charged me serve none of the folk.".118. The Jewish Cadi and his Pious Wife cccclxv.71. Yehya ben Khalid and the Poor
Man dclvi.Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death, The, i. 291..Now thieves had followed him, so they might rob him of his good, but
availed not unto aught; wherefore he went up to the old woman and kissed her head and exceeded in munificence to her. Then she [warned him of
that which awaited strangers entering the town and] said to him, 'I like not this for thee and I fear mischief for thee from these questions that the
vizier hath appointed for the confrontation of the ignorant.' And she expounded to him the case according to its fashion. Then said she to him, 'But
have no concern: only carry me with thee to thy lodging, and if he question thee of aught, whilst I am with thee, I will expound the answers to thee.'
Se he carried her with him to the city and established her in his lodging and entreated her kindly..Then she took the lute and smote thereon, after
the fashion she had learnt from the Sheikh Iblis, so that Er Reshid's wit was dazed for excess of delight and his understanding was confounded for
joy; after which she improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Then came I after them, desiring thee, with me No second save my sword,
my falchion keen and bright..48. Haroun Er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas dc.? ? ? ? ? Though over me be the tombstone laid, if ever
thou call on me, Though rotten my bone should be, thy voice I'll answer, come what will..Then he again began to pay me frequent visits and I
entered into converse with him and questioned him of the band and how he came to escape, he alone of them all. Quoth he, 'I left them from the
day on which God the Most High delivered thee from them, for that they would not obey my speech; wherefore I swore that I would no longer
consort with them.' And I said, 'By Allah, I marvel at thee, for that thou wast the cause of my preservation!' Quoth he, 'The world is full of this sort
[of folk]; and we beseech God the Most High for safety, for that these [wretches] practise upon men with every kind of device.' Then said I to him,
'Tell me the most extraordinary adventure of all that befell thee in this villainy thou wast wont to practise.' And he answered, saying, 'O my brother,
I was not present when they did on this wise, for that my part with them was to concern myself with selling and buying and [providing them with]
food; but I have heard that the most extraordinary thing that befell them was on this wise..? ? ? ? ? m. The Thirteenth Officer's Story
dccccxxxix.?OF LOOKING TO THE ISSUES OF AFFAIRS..My fruit is a jewel all wroughten of gold, ii. 245..As for the singer, when his [stay in
the oven] grew long upon him, he came forth therefrom, thinking that her husband had gone away. Then he went up to the roof and looking down,
beheld his friend the druggist; whereat he was sore concerned and said in himself, 'Alas, the disgrace of it! This is my friend the druggist, who dealt
kindly with me and wrought me fair and I have requited him with foul' And he feared to return to the druggist; so he went down and opened the
first door and would have gone out; but, when he came to the outer door, he found it locked and saw not the key. So he stole up again to the roof
and cast himself down into the [next] house. The people of the house heard him and hastened to him, deeming him a thief. Now the house in
question belonged to a Persian; so they laid hands on him and the master of the house began to beat him, saying to him, 'Thou art a thief.' 'Nay,'
answered he, 'I am no thief, but a singing-man, a stranger. I heard your voices and came to sing to you.'.When God caused the morning morrow, the
two armies drew out in battle array and the troops stood looking at one another. Then came forth El Harith ibn Saad between the two lines and
played with his lance and cried out and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that
which irks it), go saying, in my fear.He gained him wealth and returning to his native land, after twenty years' absence, alighted in the
neighbourhood of an old woman, whom he bespoke fair and entreated with liberality, requiring of her a wench whom he might lie withal. Quoth
she, 'I know none but a certain fair woman, who is renowned for this fashion.' (12) Then she described her charms to him and made him lust after
her, and he said, 'Hasten to her forthright and lavish unto her that which she asketh, [in exchange for her favours].' So the old woman betook herself
to the damsel and discovered to her the man's wishes and bade her to him; but she answered, saying, 'It is true that I was on this [fashion of]
whoredom [aforetime]; but now I have repented to God the Most High and hanker no more after this; nay, I desire lawful marriage; so, if he be
content with that which is lawful, I am at his service.'.Then the king sent for the captain of the thieves and bestowed on him a dress of honour,
(142) commanding that all who loved the king should put off [their raiment and cast it] upon him. (143) So there fell dresses of honour [and other
presents] on him, till he was wearied with their much plenty, and Azadbekht invested him with the mastership of the police of his city. Then he
bade set up other nine gibbets beside the first and said to his son, "Thou art guiltless, and yet these wicked viziers endeavoured for thy slaughter."
"O my father," answered the prince, "I had no fault [in their eyes] but that I was a loyal counsellor to thee and still kept watch over thy good and
withheld their hands from thy treasuries; wherefore they were jealous and envied me and plotted against me and sought to slay me," Quoth the
king, "The time [of retribution] is at hand, O my son; but what deemest thou we should do with them in requital of that which they did with thee?
For that they have endeavoured for thy slaughter and exposed thee to public ignominy and soiled my honour among the kings.".? ? ? ? ? Then get
thee gone nor covet that which thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it be, although the time seem near and the event..33. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the
Barber-Surgeon dxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dccoc.Certain husbandmen once made complaint to David (on whom be peace!) against
certain owners of sheep, whose flocks had fallen upon their crops by night and devoured them, and he bade value the crops [and that the shepherds
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should make good the amount]. But Solomon (on whom be peace!) rose and said, "Nay, but let the sheep be delivered to the husbandmen, so they
may take their milk and wool, till they have repaid themselves the value of their crops; then let the sheep return to their owners." So David
withdrew his own ordinance and caused execute that of Solomon; yet was David no oppressor; but Solomon's judgment was more pertinent and he
showed himself therein better versed in jurisprudence.' (245).I marvelled at her words and said to her, "What wouldst thou have me do?" And she
answered, "O Captain Muin, I would have thee give me a helping hand." Quoth I, "What have I to do with the daughter of the Cadi Amin el
Hukm?" And she said, "Know that I would not have thee intrude upon the Cadi's daughter, but I would fain contrive for the attainment of my
wishes.' This is my intent and my desire, and my design will not be accomplished but by thine aid." Then said she, "I mean this night to go with a
stout heart and hire me trinkets of price; then will I go and sit in the street wherein is the house of Amin el Hukm; and when it is the season of the
round and the folk are asleep, do thou pass, thou and those who are with thee of the police, and thou wilt see me sitting and on me fine raiment and
ornaments and wilt smell on me the odour of perfumes; whereupon do thou question me of my case and I will say, 'I come from the Citadel and am
of the daughters of the deputies (91) and I came down [into the town,] to do an occasion; but the night overtook me at unawares and the Zuweyleh
gate was shut against me and all the gates and I knew not whither I should go this night Presently I saw this street and noting the goodliness of its
ordinance and its cleanness, took shelter therein against break of day.' When I say this to thee with all assurance (92) the chief of the watch will
have no suspicion of me, but will say, 'Needs must we leave her with one who will take care of her till morning.' And do thou rejoin, 'It were most
fitting that she pass the night with Amin el Hukm and lie with his family and children till the morning.' Then do thou straightway knock at the
Cadi's door, and thus shall I have gained admission into his house, without inconvenience, and gotten my desire; and peace be on thee!" And I said
to her, "By Allah, this is an easy matter.".Advantages of Patience, Of the, i. 89..? ? ? ? ? No rest is there for me, no life wherein I may delight, Nor
pleasant meat nor drink avails to please me, night or day..Indeed, thou'st told the tale of kings and men of might, iii. 87..?OF THE APPOINTED
TERM, (128) WHICH, IF IT BE ADVANCED, MAY NOT BE DEFERRED AND IF IT BE DEFERRED, MAY NOT BE ADVANCED..When
the king heard this story, he renounced his purpose of putting the vizier to death and his soul prompted him to continue him on life. So he bade him
go away to his house..? ? ? ? ? El Abbas from Akil his stead is come again; Prize hath he made of steeds and many a baggage-train;.They cut their
bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till they came to themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such
an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to
him, 'How earnest thou to this place and what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the
[evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of
hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.Woman of the Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid
and the, i. 57..74. The Simpleton and the Sharper ccclxxxviii.77 The Draper and the Thief (234) dclxi.? ? ? ? ? How many a lover, who aspires to
union with his love, For all his hopes seem near, is baulked of that whereon he's bent!.The company marvelled at the generosity of this man and his
clemency (152) and courtesy, and the Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.' (153) 'It is well,' answered the officer, 'They avouch that.Then he
gave me the present and letter and money for my expenses. So I kissed his hand and going out from before him, repaired to the sea-coast, where I
took ship with many other merchants and we sailed days and nights, till, after a prosperous voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe arrival at the island of
Serendib. We landed and went up to the city, where I carried the letter and present to the king and kissing the earth fell [prostrate before him],
invoking blessings on him. When he saw me, 'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the Most Great God, we have longed for thy sight and
the day is blessed on which we behold thee once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me by his side, welcomed me and entreated me friendly
and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy; after which he fell to conversing with me and caressing me and said, 'What brings thee to us, O Sindbad?'
I kissed his hand and thanking him, said, 'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter from my lord the Khalif Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought
out to him the present and the letter and he read the latter and accepted the former, rejoicing therein with an exceeding joy..? ? ? ? ? And high is my
repute, for that I wounded aforetime My lord, (215) whom God made best of all the treaders of the clay..116. The Two Kings and the Vizier's
Daughters M.? ? ? ? ? Tis gazed at for its slender swaying shape And cherished for its symmetry and sheen..After this, the authorities compounded
with the highwayman for his submission, and when he came before them, they enriched him and he became in such favour with the Sultan's deputy
that he used to eat and drink with him and there befell familiar converse between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till, one day, the
Sultan's deputy made a banquet, and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The deputy was
angered against him and said to him, "What is the meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock at us, of thy
lack of breeding?" "Not so, by Allah, O my lord," answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself thereanent of an
extraordinary thing; and it was on this wise. In the days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who had with him a
pair of saddle-bags and money therein. So I said to him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of [that which is
in] them and leave [me] the rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags and let me go
my way.' But I answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to it, said, 'Bear
witness against him, O francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.' However, I
took no pity on him neither hearkened to that which he said, but slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's testimony."."And indeed,"
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continued Adi, "this ode on the Prophet (may God bless and keep him!) is well known and to comment it would be tedious." Quoth Omar, "Who is
at the door?" "Among them is Omar ibn [Abi] Rebya the Cureishite," (49) answered Adi, and the Khalif said, "May God show him no favour
neither quicken him! Was it not he who said ... ?" And he recited the following verses:.110. The Haunted House in Baghdad ccccxxiv.As for the
vizier, the sultan discovereth unto him his affairs, private and public; and know, O king, that the similitude of thee with the people is that of the
physician with the sick man; and the condition (169) of the vizier is that he be truthful in his sayings, trustworthy in all his relations, abounding in
compassion for the folk and in tender solicitude over them. Indeed, it is said, O king, that good troops (170) are like the druggist; if his perfumes
reach thee not, thou still smallest the sweet scent of them; and ill troops are like the black-smith; if his sparks burn thee not, thou smellest his
nauseous smell. So it behoveth thee take unto thyself a virtuous vizier, a man of good counsel, even as thou takest unto thee a wife displayed before
thy face, for that thou hast need of the man's righteousness for thine own amendment, (171) seeing that, if thou do righteously, the commons will
do likewise, and if thou do evil, they also will do evil.".The Twenty-Sixth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ee. Story of the Barber's Fifth
Brother clx.31. The Scavenger and the Noble Lady of Baghdad cclxxxii.Presently, El Abbas cried out at Hudheifeh a cry that astonied him and
dealt him a blow, saying, "Take this from the hand of a champion who feareth not the like of thee." Hudheifeh met the stroke with his shield,
thinking to ward it off from him; but the sword shore the target in sunder and descending upon his shoulder, came forth gleaming from the tendons
of his throat and severed his arm at the armpit; whereupon he fell down, wallowing in his blood, and El Abbas turned upon his host; nor had the
sun departed the pavilion of the heavens ere Hudheifeh's army was in full flight before El Abbas and the saddles were empty of men. Quoth Saad,
"By the virtue of the Chosen [Prophet], whom God bless and keep, I saw El Abbas with the blood upon his saddle pads, [in gouts] like camels'
livers, smiting with the sword right and left, till he scattered them abroad in every mountain-pass and desert; and when he turned [back to the
camp], the men of Baghdad were fearful of him.".Then the rest of the women of the palace came all to him and lifted him into a sitting posture,
when he found himself upon a couch, stuffed all with floss-silk and raised a cubit's height from the ground. (19) So they seated him upon it and
propped him up with a pillow, and he looked at the apartment and its greatness and saw those eunuchs and slave-girls in attendance upon him and
at his head, whereat he laughed at himself and said, "By Allah, it is not as I were on wake, and [yet] I am not asleep!" Then he arose and sat up,
whilst the damsels laughed at him and hid [their laughter] from him; and he was confounded in his wit and bit upon his finger. The bite hurt him
and he cried "Oh!" and was vexed; and the Khalif watched him, whence he saw him not, and laughed..5. Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son
Bedreddin Hassan lxxii.When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the rest
of the night and the next day till the evening..Meanwhile, the Lady Zubeideh, the wife of the Commander of the Faithful, made a banquet in her
palace and assembled her slave-girls. As for Sitt el Milah, she came, weeping-eyed and mournful-hearted, and those who were present blamed her
for this, whereupon she recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in
all security..Hawk and the Locust, The, ii. 50..Quoth the cook, 'Nothing will serve but I must slay thee, O fellow; for, if I spare thee, I shall myself
be slain.' But Selim said, 'O my brother, I will counsel thee somewhat (74) other than this.' 'What is it?' asked the cook. 'Say and be brief, ere I cut
thy throat' And Selim said, '[Do thou suffer me to live and] keep me, that I may be a servant unto thee, and I will work at a craft, of the crafts of the
skilled workmen, wherefrom there shall return to thee every day two dinars.' Quoth the cook, 'What is the craft?' and Selim said, 'The cutting [and
polishing] of jewels.'.Meanwhile, the people of the city rejoiced and were glad and blessed the vizier's daughter, marvelling for that three days had
passed and that the king had not put her to death and exulting in that, [as they deemed,] he had turned [from his purpose] and would never again
burden himself with blood-guiltiness against any of the maidens of the city. Then, on the fourth night, she related to him a still more extraordinary
story, and on the fifth night she told him anecdotes of kings and viziers and notables. On this wise she ceased not [to do] with him [many] days and
nights, what while the king still said in himself, 'When I have heard the end of the story, I will put her to death,' and the people waxed ever in
wonder and admiration. Moreover, the folk of the provinces and cities heard of this thing, to wit, that the king had turned from his custom and from
that which he had imposed upon himself and had renounced his heresy, wherefore they rejoiced and the folk returned to the capital and took up
their abode therein, after they had departed thence; yea, they were constant in prayer to God the Most High that He would stablish the king in that
his present case; and this," said Shehrzad, "is the end of that which my friend related to me.".? ? ? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine,
With all sweet-scented herbs, round the juice of the vine..NOTE..She comes in a robe the colour of ultramarine, iii. 190..? ? ? ? ? The folk witness
bear of my worth and none can my virtues deny..When they knew that there was left him no estate that the king might covet, they feared lest he be
brought to release him, by the incidence of the vizier's [good] counsel upon the king's heart, and he return to his former case, so should their plots
be marred and their ranks degraded, for that they knew that the king would have need of that which he had known from that man nor would forget
that wherewith he was familiar in him. Now it befell that a certain man of corrupt purpose (78) found a way to the perversion of the truth and a
means of glozing over falsehood and adorning it with a semblance of fair-seeming and there proceeded from him that wherewith the hearts of the
folk were occupied, and their minds were corrupted by his lying tales; for that he made use of Indian subtleties and forged them into a proof for the
denial of the Maker, the Creator, extolled be His might and exalted be He! Indeed, God is exalted and magnified above the speech of the deniers.
He avouched that it is the planets (79) that order the affairs of all creatures and he set down twelve mansions to twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and
made each sign thirty degrees, after the number of the days of the month, so that in twelve mansions there are three hundred and threescore
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[degrees], after the number of the days of the year; and he wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and was an infidel and denied [God]. Then he got
possession of the king's mind and the enviers and haters aided him against the vizier and insinuated themselves into his favour and corrupted his
counsel against the vizier, so that he suffered of him that which he suffered and he banished him and put him away..We sat down and I looked at
him who had opened the door to us, and behold he was lopped of the hand. I misliked this of him, and when I had sat a little longer, there entered a
man, who filled the lamps in the saloon and lit the candles; and behold, he also was handlopped. Then came the folk and there entered none except
he were lopped of the hand, and indeed the house was full of these. When the assembly was complete, the host entered and the company rose to
him and seated him in the place of honour. Now he was none other than the man who had fetched me, and he was clad in sumptuous apparel, but
his hands were in his sleeves, so that I knew not how it was with them. They brought him food and he ate, he and the company; after which they
washed their hands and the host fell to casting furtive glances at me..?THE THIRTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..?STORY OF THE HAWK AND
THE LOCUST..The Twenty-Fourth Night of the Month..Then I sang and the captain said, "It is good," Quoth I, "Nay, but thou art loathly." He
looked at me and said, "By Allah, thou shalt never more scent the odour of the world!" But his comrades said to him, "Do it not," and appeased
him, till he said, "If it must be so, she shall abide here a whole year, not going forth." And I said, "I am content to submit to whatsoever pleaseth
thee. If I have erred, thou art of those to whom pertaineth clemency." He shook his head and drank, then arose and went out to do his occasion,
what while his comrades were occupied with what they were about of merry-making and drunkenness and sport. So I winked to my fellows and we
slipped out into the corridor. We found the door open and fled forth, unveiled and knowing not whither we went; nor did we halt till we had left the
house far behind and happened on a cook cooking, to whom said I, "Hast thou a mind to quicken dead folk?" And he said, "Come up." So we went
up into the shop, and he said, 'Lie down." Accordingly, we lay down and he covered us with the grass, (137) wherewith he was used to kindle [the
fire] under the food..There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings of the time, by name Shah Bekht, who had
troops and servants and guards galore and a vizier called Er Rehwan, who was wise, understanding, a man of good counsel and a cheerful acceptor
of the commandments of God the Most High, to whom belong might and majesty. The king committed to him the affairs of his kingdom and his
subjects and said according to his word, and on this wise he abode a long space of time..One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of
his and fared on all his day and night till eventide, when he [came to an Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the
inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the camp and there came forth to him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him
and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat entertaining him with talk, the goodliest that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife
brought it to the guest, and he looked at the mistress of the tent and saw a favour than which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and
symmetry amazed him and he abode confounded, looking now at her and now at her husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him,
'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy thyself with thine own concerns, for by me and this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that
which thou seest of her beauty; and when we have made an end of our food, I will tell it thee.'.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, without fail, to-morrow thou shalt
see Me with ox-leather dress and drub the nape of thee!.? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor dccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? q. The
Stolen Necklace dccccxciv.Razi (Er) and El Merouzi, ii. 28..When Tuhfeh beheld this, she called to mind her lord and wept sore and said, 'I
beseech God the Most High to vouchsafe me speedy deliverance, so I may return to my palace and that my high estate and queendom and glory and
be reunited with my lord and master Er Reshid.' Then she walked in that garden and saw in its midst a dome of white marble, raised on columns of
black teak and hung with curtains embroidered with pearls and jewels. Amiddleward this pavilion was a fountain, inlaid with all manner jacinths,
and thereon a statue of gold, and [beside it] a little door. She opened the door and found herself in a long passage; so she followed it and behold, a
bath lined with all kinds of precious marbles and floored with a mosaic of pearls and jewels. Therein were four cisterns of alabaster, one facing
other, and the ceiling of the bath was of glass coloured with all manner colours, such as confounded the understanding of the folk of understanding
and amazed the wit..111. The Pilgrim and the Old Woman who dwelt in the Desert ccccxxxiv.A certain thief was a [cunning] workman and used
not to steal aught, till he had spent all that was with him; moreover, he stole not from his neighbours, neither companied with any of the thieves,
lest some one should come to know him and his case get wind. On this wise he abode a great while, in flourishing case, and his secret was
concealed, till God the Most High decreed that he broke in upon a poor man, deeming that he was rich. When he entered the house, he found
nought, whereat he was wroth, and necessity prompted him to wake the man, who was asleep with his wife. So he aroused him and said to him,
'Show me thy treasure.'.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story vi.God [judge] betwixt me and her lord! Away With her he flees me and I follow
aye..? ? ? ? ? Whilere, the verses that I made it was thy wont to flout, Saying, "No passer by the way (105) hath part in me or mine..Meanwhile,
King Azadbekht and his wife stayed not in their flight till they came to [the court of] the King of Fars, (97) whose name was Kutrou. (98) When
they presented themselves to him, he entreated them with honour and entertained them handsomely, and Azadbekht told him his story, first and
last. So he gave him a great army and wealth galore and he abode with him some days, till he was rested, when he made ready with his host and
setting out for his own dominions, waged war upon Isfehend and falling in upon the capital, defeated the rebel vizier and slew him. Then he entered
the city and sat down on the throne of his kingship; and whenas he was rested and the kingdom was grown peaceful for him, he despatched
messengers to the mountain aforesaid in quest of the child; but they returned and informed the king that they had not found him..? ? ? ? ? Sans fault
of mine, my blood and tears he shed and beggared me Of him I love, yet for himself gained nought thereby whate'er..God keep the days of
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love-delight! How passing sweet they were! ii. 96.? ? ? ? ? The railers for your loss pretend that I should patient be: 'Away!' I answer them: ' 'tis I,
not you, that feel the pain.'.Then they betook themselves to two boys affected to the [special] service of the king, who slept not but on their knee,
(125) and they lay at his head, for that they were his pages of the chamber, and gave them each a thousand dinars of gold, saying, 'We desire of you
that ye do somewhat for us and take this gold as a provision against your occasion.' Quoth the boys, 'What is it ye would have us do?' And the
viziers answered, 'This Abou Temam hath marred our affairs for us, and if his case abide on this wise, he will estrange us all from the king's favour;
and what we desire of you is that, when ye are alone with the king and he leaneth back, as he were asleep, one of you say to his fellow, "Verily, the
king hath taken Abou Temam into his especial favour and hath advanced him to high rank with him, yet is he a transgressor against the king's
honour and an accursed one." Then let the other of you ask, "And what is his transgression?" And the first make answer, "He outrageth the king's
honour and saith, 'The King of Turkestan was used, whenas one went to him to seek his daughter in marriage, to slay him; but me he spared, for
that she took a liking to me, and by reason of this he sent her hither, because she loved me.'" Then let his fellow say, "Knowest thou this for truth?"
And the other reply, "By Allah, this is well known unto all the folk, but, of their fear of the king, they dare not bespeak him thereof; and as often as
the king is absent a-hunting or on a journey, Abou Temam comes to her and is private with her."' And the boys answered, 'We will say this.'.When
she had made an end of her song, she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away, whereupon the Khalif bade carry her to her
chamber. Now he was ravished with her and loved her with an exceeding love; so, after awhile, he again commanded to bring her to his presence,
and when she came, he bade her sing. Accordingly, she took the lute and spoke forth that which was in her heart and sang the following
verses:.Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and his son Es Shisban set out, as we have said, with their troops, who were of the doughtiest of
the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour and horsemanship, [and fared on till they drew near the Crescent Mountain], When the news
of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with a great cry to the troops, who were twenty thousand horse, [and bade them make ready for
departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her, said to her, 'Know that thou art presently my life of the world, and indeed the Jinn are
gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I am vouchsafed the victory over them and am preserved alive, I will set all the kings of
the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the world.' But she shook her head and wept; and he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the
mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon, thou shall never again see the land of men! Can any one part with his life? So give ear
unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was silent..Now this present was a horse worth ten thousand dinars and all its housings and
trappings of gold set with jewels, and a book and five different kinds of suits of apparel and an hundred pieces of fine white linen cloths of Egypt
and silks of Suez and Cufa and Alexandria and a crimson carpet and another of Tebaristan (217) make and an hundred pieces of cloth of silk and
flax mingled and a goblet of glass of the time of the Pharaohs, a finger-breadth thick and a span wide, amiddleward which was the figure of a lion
and before him an archer kneeling, with his arrow drawn to the head, and the table of Solomon son of David, (218) on whom be peace; and the
contents of the letter were as follows: 'From the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, unto whom and to his forefathers (on whom be peace) God hath
vouchsafed the rank of the noble and exceeding glory, to the august, God-aided Sultan, greeting. Thy letter hath reached us and we rejoiced therein
and have sent thee the book [called] "The Divan of Hearts and the Garden of Wits," of the translation whereof when thou hast taken cognizance, its
excellence will be established in thine eyes; and the superscription of this book we have made unto thee. Moreover, we send thee divers other
kingly presents; (219) so do thou favour us by accepting them, and peace be on thee!'.? ? ? ? ? A sun of beauty she appears to all who look on her,
Glorious in arch and amorous grace, with coyness beautified;.? ? ? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? I watch the stars for wake
and pray that the belov'd May yet to me relent and bid my tears be dried..The Merciful dyed me with that which I wear, ii. 245..Officer's Story, The
Twelfth, ii. 179..Then they accosted the owner of the ass and chaffered with him and he said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.'
They offered him a thousand dirhems; but he refused and swore that he would not sell the ass but for that which he had said. They ceased not to add
to their bidding, till the price reached five thousand dirhems, whilst their fellow still said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' The
money-changer counselled him to sell, but he would not do this and said to him, 'Harkye, gaffer! Thou hast no knowledge of this ass's case.
Concern thyself with silver and gold and what pertaineth thereto of change and exchange; for indeed the virtue of this ass passeth thy
comprehension. To every craft its craftsman and to every means of livelihood its folk.'.When Er Reshid heard this, he was sore chagrined and
waxed exceeding wroth and said, "Shall this happen in a city wherein I am?" And the Hashimi vein (42) started out between his eyes. Then he bade
fetch Jaafer, and when he came before him, he acquainted him with the matter and said to him, "Shall this come to pass in my city and I have no
news of it?" Then he bade Jaafer fetch all whom the young Damascene had named [as having maltreated him], and when they came, he let smite
off their heads. Moreover, he summoned him whom they called Ahmed and who had been the means of the young man's deliverance a first time
and a second, and thanked him and showed him favour and bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and invested him with the governance
over his city. (43).? ? ? ? ? I am content, for him I love, to all abide; So, who will, let him blame, and who will, let him chide..But she said, 'There is
a thing wherewith we will make her confess, and all that is in her heart shall be discovered to thee.' 'What is that?' asked the king, and she
answered, 'I will bring thee a hoopoe's heart, (138) which, when she sleepeth, do thou lay upon her heart and question her of all thou wilt, and she
will discover this unto thee and show forth the truth to thee." The king rejoiced in this and said to his nurse, 'Hasten and let none know of thee.' So
she arose and going in to the queen, said to her, 'I have done thine occasion and it is on this wise. This night the king will come in to thee and do
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thou feign thyself asleep; and if he ask thee of aught, do thou answer him, as if in thy sleep.' The queen thanked her and the old woman went away
and fetching the hoopoe's heart, gave it to the king..So saying, he fell upon her and beat her with a staff of almond-wood, till she cried out, "[Help],
O Muslims!" and he redoubled the beating upon her, till the folk heard her cries and coming to her, [found] Aboulhusn beating her and saying to
her, "O old woman of ill-omen, am I not the Commander of the Faithful? Thou hast enchanted me!" When the folk heard his words, they said,
"This man raveth," and doubted not of his madness. So they came in upon him and seizing him, pinioned him and carried him to the hospital.
Quoth the superintendant, "What aileth this youth?" And they said, "This is a madman." "By Allah," cried Aboulhusn, "they lie against me! I am no
madman, but the Commander of the Faithful." And the superintendant answered him, saying, "None lieth but thou, O unluckiest of madmen!".81.
Mohammed el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi cccxcii.When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept, whilst the
old man wept for her weeping. Then she fell down in a swoon and presently coming to herself, filled the cup and drinking it off, gave the old man
to drink, after which she took the lute and breaking out into song, chanted the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? What had it irked them, had they'd ta'en
farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides,
i. 57..? ? ? ? ? Were not the darkness (193) still in gender masculine, As ofttimes is the case with she-things passing fine,.? ? ? ? ? Think not, my
lords, that I forget: the case is still the same. When such a fever fills the heart, what leach can make it whole?.FIROUZ AND HIS WIFE
(175).There was once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The
caravan wherein he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and
there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the
wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..Clemency, Of, i. 120..So he repaired to the vizier and
repeated to him the answer; and he marvelled at its justness and said to him, 'Go; by Allah, I will ask thee no more questions, for thou with thy skill
marrest my foundation.' (233) Then he entreated him friendly and the merchant acquainted him with the affair of the old woman; whereupon quoth
the vizier, 'Needs must the man of understanding company with those of understanding.' Thus did this weak woman restore to that man his life and
good on the easiest wise. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the credulous husband."
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